
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

TOWN OF MIDDLEBURY 
Conservation Commission 

1212 Whittemore Road 

Middlebury, Connecticut  06762 

 (203) 577-4162 ph 

(203) 598-7640 fx 
 

 

 

REGULAR MEETING 

MINUTES 

October 26, 2021 

 

 

Members Present:             Members Absent:  
Paul Bowler, Chairman               Mary Barton                                                                                    

Joseph Martino                                                                   Keli-Ann Bollard 

George Tzepos-arrived @ 7:32pm                                    

Brian Stroby  

Curtis Bosco  

 

Members Present:                                                                             
John Calabrese, P.E. 

Deborah Seavey, W.E.O. 

 

 

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Bowler called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  

 

 

II. ACTION ON MINUTES 

 

September 28, 2021 Regular Meeting 

 

Motion:  to accept the Minutes of the September 28, 2021 Regular Meeting. Made by 

Joseph Martino, seconded by Brian Stroby. Unanimous Approval. 

 

 

III. OLD BUSINESS 

 

1. Application #471 – Granite Woods of Middlebury-Nutmeg & Stevens Roads 

 

Deborah Seavey, W.E.O. stated that revised plans were submitted, however, she and John 

Calabrese, P.E. did not have the opportunity to review them prior to this meeting.  
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Michael Lambert, P.E. with Civil 1 Engineering in Woodbury spoke on behalf of 

Michaud Development Group which is the contract purchaser of the property, which is  

currently owned by David Theroux. The 11.5 acre parcel will have 24 single-family units 

with 2 cul-de-sacs. There will be 4,950 square feet of direct wetland impact, an increase 

of 50 square feet. The two (2) 24” culverts were too close to the property line so they 

shifted the driveway over so all would be constructed on this property and not infringing 

on the neighboring property. A water main installation will need to go through the site. 

There is existing sanitary sewer main that goes through the property that they will do a 

gravel walkway path over it so as to stabilize. Parcel B will have a pavilion and court area 

and the walking path will allow those on Parcel A to utilize the amenities. Per the request 

of John Calabrese, P.E. modifications were made to the detention basins. He 

acknowledged that Emily Jones, P.E. spoke with Curtis Bosco regarding the invasive 

species being in close proximity of the wetlands, therefore, modifications will be made to 

putt them further away creating 8-10 foot buffer from the wetlands.  

 

Deborah Seavey, W.E.O. questioned if they considered wetland mitigation creation due 

to degree of disturbance. 

 

Ian Cole, Professional Registered Soil Scientist & Professional Wetland Scientist of 

Middletown, CT who delineated the wetlands for the project replied that they did 

consider if there were any opportunities to do so, and due to the limited space they are not 

able to. In addition, it would be a very challenging if not impossible task to keep 

invasives out of the fringe. He feels as though any attempt to get rid of them would be 

futile.  

 

Deborah Seavey, W.E.O. questioned if they did a detailed planting plan for the basins. 

 

Michael Lambert, P.E. stated that they did not but will submit one which will consist of 

New England soil mixture.  

 

Ian Cole also confirmed that shrubs could be added.  

 

Deborah Seavey, W.E.O. requested that the S&E Maintenance schedule be included as 

well.  

 

Michael Lambert, P.E. assured her that they would be added.  

 

George Tzepos requested that the revised plans include revisions to the detention basins 

pulling basins further away from the wetland area 

 

Motion:  to approve application #471 – Granite Woods-Nutmeg & Stevens Roads per the 

Draft Resolution, Recommendations in Engineering Review of Calabrese Engineering 

dated 10-18-2021 and Recommendations made by Deborah Seavey, W.E.O.  Made by 

Chairman Bowler, seconded by George Tzepos. Unanimous Approval. 
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IV. NEW BUSINESS 

 

1. Permit Modification #429-A – Fox Hollow Subdivision-Watertown Rd. 

 

Michael Lambert, P.E. with Civil 1 Engineering in Woodbury spoke on behalf of the 

applicant. Modifications have been made from a public road to a private common 

driveway, a decrease of 1 lot, no wetland disturbance, smaller rain gardens and a decrease 

in upland review disturbance.  

 

Joseph Martino began to voice his concerns with respect to safety. 

 

Chairman Bowler reminded him that while he understands his concerns, they are not 

within the purview of this commission.  

 

Motion:  to approve Permit Modification #438-A – Fox Hollow Subdivision-Watertown 

Road. Made by George Tzepos, seconded by Brian Stroby. Unanimous Approval.  

 

 

2. Application #473 – 22 Somerset Drive 

 

Application was never submitted.  

 

 

V. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Motion:  to adjourn the meeting at 7:54 p.m.  Made by George Tzepos, seconded by 

Curtis Bosco.  Unanimous Approval. 

 

 

 

Filed Subject to Approval, 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Rachelle Behuniak, Clerk 

 

Original to Brigitte Bessette, Town Clerk 

cc: Conservation Commission Members 

 Debbie Seavey, W.E.O. 

 Mark Lubus, Building Official 

 John Calabrese, P.E. 

 Terry Smith, P&Z Chairman 

 Curtis Bosco, Z.E.O. 

Attorney Robert Smith, WPCA 



 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 


